Regular Meeting                           July 18, 2007                                                Page 7

The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on July 18, 2007. Mayor Patterson called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. Present: Darryl Bradley, Tom Theis, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Tim Conklin. Staff Present: City Attorney, Randy Scholer; Assistant City Engineer, Allen Witt; Deputy City Clerk, Cindy Kudrna; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Police Chief, Rick Pierce. Guest: John Schweitzer of the Gazette, Julie Freeman, Ken Freeman, Jan Brooks, Don Mohler, Marlene Glandorf, Harlen Glandorf, Don Earll, Mike Marak, Dan Hoffman, Mary Bennett, Bill Bennett, Bob Jones, Richard Melsa, Author Winter, Ron McGrath, Judy McGrath, Mary Gibbs, Brian Fanton, Brue Henithorn, Tom Dircken, Greg Epping, Dale Schroth, Ted Carter, Dick Larson, D.C. Minney, Lorraine Minney, Linda Bendixen, Mary Winter.
Dick Olson moved approval of the Agenda, second by Tim Conklin. Motion carried. 

Dick Olson moved approval of the following Consent Agenda items: bills presented; Finance Director and City Clerk’s Report for June 2007; Council meeting minutes of June 20 & 27, 2007 and July 3, 2007. Board Minutes received & filed: Park & Recreation; Library, Water & Board of Adjustments; Departmental Reports: Police, Fire, Building, Maintenance, Park & Recreation: Resolution #07-143 approving waiver of sewer fees for 130 N. 16th Ave., 315 18th Ave., 840 N. 20th Ave., 290 N. 16th Ave., 2635 Grey Wolf, and 170 N. 16th Ave., second by Tim Conklin. Motion carried. 

Due to inclement weather Mayor Patterson asked the citizens in attendance if they minded if the council recessed till 8:00 P.M. to wait for the storm to pass over by a show of hands. Mayor then asked for the council to recess till 8:00 PM. Council approved. 

Tom Theis moved to reconvene the meeting at 8:00 P.M., second by Nancy Melsa. 

Council members present: Dick Olson, Tim Conklin, Tom Theis, Nancy Melsa. Darryl Bradley arrived at 8:01.

Library Board Re-Appointments 

Tom Theis moved the re- appointment of Jan Baumann and Pat Semelroth as Library Board Members with a term ending date of June 30, 2013, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 
Discussion/Possible Action regarding Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection

Dick Olson addressed the citizens in attendance by thanking them for taking the time to attend the July 18th meeting, and the public input meetings regarding the Boyson Road/Robins Road intersection. Olson commented on the enormous amount of research done by Hall & Hall Engineering, the council, concerned citizens- especially Tom Dricken, citizens surveys and through the public input meetings that consisted of intersection designs from Hall & Hall Engineering and the Department of Transportation regarding the Boyson Road/Robins Road intersection. 

Olson stated that the Hiawatha City Council listen, learn and lead, based on the information gathered through out the meeting, he felt he had sufficient information to make a decision regarding the Boyson Road/Robins Road intersection. 

Olson himself had invested a great deal of time and effort gathering information on round-a-bouts, lighted intersections and four-way stops. Information was gathered from the National Cooperative Highway Research Program, the U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration, including information on round-a-bouts within the State of Iowa and the Brown County (Wisconsin).  
Olson stated that based on the round-a-bout guide provided by the U.S Department of Transportation Section 3.4.3- that one of the main reasons for an installation of a round-a-bout intersection is due to safety needs. Studies show that round-a-bouts can reduce traffic injuries by 35-80%. Here in Hiawatha safety issues are not the case. Olson stated that the intersection design really boils down to the type of site. Hiawatha has a special situation due to railroad tracks on both sides. Round-a-bouts have been used near schools and fire departments and have been very successful, but there is no experience with railroad crossings, such as Hiawatha. Olson expressed his concerns with crossing gates and the five (5) minute wait that incurs during the gate cycle. Olson also stated that according to Section 2.2.6 of the U.S. Department of Transportation Guide that railroad crossing through or near a round-a-bout may involve many of the same design challenges as at other intersections and should be avoided if better alternatives exist.  
Olson also spoke with Joe Bared Project Manager from the Federal Highway Administration of the U.S. Department of Transportation in giving him the scenario of the Boyson Road/Robins Road intersection and based of those phone conversations and e-mails that transpired, Mr. Bared stated, “That given the two (2) crossings the signalized intersection may be more appropriate. 

Olson spoke of the city’s options concerning the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection
1. No change, remain all way stop condition

2. Traffic signal with left turn lanes added to Boyson Road on its present alignment 
3. Traffic signal with left turn lane on a realigned Boyson Road 

4. Single lane round-a-bout on a realigned Boyson Road 
Olson stated based on the unique situation of the two (2) railroad crossing, moved to direct the city engineers to proceed with the number three (3) option of Traffic signal with left turn lanes on a realigned Boyson Road, this option gives access to all the businesses and will not impact the Minney’s property, however it will impact the Lentz property. Olson stated that the city will need to have immediate discussion with the Lentz’s and do everything in the City’s power to make it as seamless as they can and without any cost to the Lentz’s. Tim Conklin seconds the motion and reiterates Olson’s points and states he wants to be able to maintain the travel necessity of the public and thanked the attending citizens for their patience as the council went through the necessary steps in gathering information to make an educational and much needed discussion.  
Olson then presented RESOLUTION 07-144 authorizing engineering services to proceed with design plans for the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project (A Traffic Signal with Left Lanes on a Realigned Boyson Road), second by Tim Conklin.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Darryl Bradley, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Tim Conklin, Tom Theis 

NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 

Alliant Energy Utility Easement Agreement- (Emmons Street/City Hall Project)

The council was presented an underground electric line easement for the consideration of $1.00 to be paid to the City of Hiawatha in granting a perpetual easement to Interstate Power and Light Company for the construction, reconstruction, maintenance, to operate, repair, patrol, and remove an underground electric and telecommunications line or lines, consisting of wires, transformers, switches and other necessary fixtures, and equipment and construction for transmitting electricity, communications and all Corporate purposes together with the power to extend to any other party the right to use, jointly with the Interstate Power & Light Company upon, over, and across the following described lands located as follows: 
The North 10 feet of Lots 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, and 10 of Auditor’s plat No. 281, Linn County, Iowa; and The North 20 feet of Lot 9 of Auditor’s Plat No. 281, Linn County, Iowa all located in Section 33, township 84 North, Range 7 West of the 5th P.M., Linn County, Iowa. 

Tom Theis presented RESOLUTION #07-145 approving an underground electric easement to Interstate Power & Light Company with the City of Hiawatha, second by Tim Conklin. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Tom Theis, Darryl Bradley, Tim Conklin, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 

Interstate 380 & Tower Terrace Road Interchange

Tower Terrace Road is governed by multiple jurisdictions in Linn County with the City of Hiawatha being one of them. Tower Terrace Road also serves three major growth areas such as Hiawatha. 

The Linn County Regional Planning Commission (LCRPC) has identified Tower Terrace Road as a surface area in need of transportation improvements. LCRPC has also identified the transportation improvements within their 2007-2010 program. The improvements would involve Linn County and four municipalities-Hiawatha, Cedar Rapids, Marion and Robins in making the improvements to Tower Terrace Road. 

Linn County and the municipalities of Cedar Rapids, Hiawatha, Marion and Robins have asked each other to formally identify and support the interchange improvements at I-380 and Tower Terrace Road.
Tom Theis presented RESOLUTION #07-146 supporting the interchange improvements at Interstate 380 and Tower Terrace Road, second by Darryl Bradley. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Tom Theis, Dick Olson, Tim Conklin, Nancy Melsa, Darryl Bradley

NAYS: None 

Resolution adopted. 

Dry Creek-Indian Creek Water Shed Project Grant-Letter of Support

The City of Hiawatha was contacted by Linn Soil & Water Conservation District requesting a letter of support to be sent within a grant for watershed improvements for Dry Creek. Dry Creek currently is 1/3 of the total drainage area of Indian Creek, a 303(d) listed water body of state, and it is the only watershed within the county that starts in the county and flows through the City of Alburnett, Hiawatha, Robins, Marion and Cedar Rapids. Hiawatha has approximately 669 acres within this 20,276 acre watershed. 

The letter of support would include and would demonstrate to the grant review board that as a jurisdiction we are committed and want to invest in our community watershed. The Linn Soil & Water Conservation District is not asking for any dollar investment other than in-kind-cost, which would be associated with the value of time within the implementation phase of the grant, the in-kind-cost could be valued up to $10,000.00 over the course of three (3) years. 

This project will also assist the city in meeting its education and outreach to improve water quality requirements in its National Pollutant Discharge and Elimination System (NPDES) Storm Water Permit. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION# 07-147 approving the letter of support and City of Hiawatha IN-KIND-COST for the Dry Creek-Indian Creek Watershed Improvement Project, second by Tom Theis. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Darryl Bradley, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Tim Conklin, Tom Theis
NAYS: None 

Resolution adopted. 

Casey’s Sidewalk Deferment Request   
Amy Ashbacker of VJ Engineering sent a letter in behalf of Casey’s (780 N. Center Point Road) requesting a sidewalk deferment along Boyson Road, due to the fact that this sidewalk would not serve any additional locations, and would essentially “lead to nowhere”.
City Engineer Dick Ransom recommends Casey’s sidewalk deferment request until the installation of a nature trail is necessary. Upon the need for installation of the nature trail or as ordered by the City Council, the present or future owner of said property shall participate in a portion of the cost of the nature trail not to exceed the cost of the sidewalk installation on the south side of Boyson Road. Ransom also recommended this resolution be filed with the Linn County Recorder’s Office. 

Tom Theis presented RESOLUTION #07-148 approving the sidewalk deferment of 780 North Center Point Road, second by Dick Olson. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Tim Conklin, Darryl Bradley, Tom Theis, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted.

Public Works Building-Robins Road Fencing (North & East Side), Entrance Gate & Landscaping Installation 
The City Council has reviewed quotes for the Robins Road fencing (north & east side), entrance gate & landscaping installation. D & N Fence Co. of Cedar Rapids quoted the installation of 654’ of 8’ high black vinyl chain link fence furnished by the city at $2,100.00; 24’ cantilever gate at $3,270.00 and to supply and install 1 (one) model SGL Heavy-Duty 1 (one) hours operator with one set of photo eyes for safety, 6 remotes, and 1 digital keypad with 50 codes for the 24’ cantilever gate at $6,000.00. Total cost of $ 11,370.00. 
Council also reviewed the Public Works Building-Robins Road Landscaping quote by Culver’s of Marion in an estimated amount of $10,894.00 for shrubbery and trees. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #07-149 authorizing council to proceed with Robins Road fencing (north & east side), entrance gate at a cost not to exceed $11,370.00 and landscaping installation at a cost not to exceed $13,000.00, second by Darryl Bradley.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Tom Theis, Tim Conklin, Darryl Bradley, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 

Red Dyed PCC Intersection Crosswalks
City Council has reviewed intersections of Blairs Ferry Road and 1st, 2nd, and 18th Avenue to discuss their preference of red dyed PCC or brick intersection crosswalks. Council member Theis stated that red dyed PCC would be appropriate for the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and 1st, 2nd, and 18th Avenue, but felt that the brick intersection crosswalks would be more appropriate for N. Center Point Road. Council agreed. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #07-150 authorizing the installation of red dyed PCC Crosswalk at intersections of Blairs Ferry and 1st, 2nd, and 18th Avenue in an amount not to exceed $13,000.00 as budgeted in FY-08, second by Tim Conklin. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Tim Conklin, Dick Olson, Tom Theis, Darryl Bradley 

NAYS: None 

Resolution adopted. 

2007 - 12th Avenue Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repair & Construction Project 
In anticipation of bonding for the FY 08 CIP, the City Administrator Van Dee and the City Engineers have requested council’s authorization to proceed with design plans for the 2007-12th Avenue Sewer Basin Sewer Repair & Construction Project. 
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #07-151 authorizing city engineers, Hall and Hall Engineer’s Inc. to proceed with design plans for the 12th Avenue Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repair & Reconstruction Project, second by Darryl Bradley.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Tim Conklin, Dick Olson, Darryl Bradley, Nancy Melsa, Tom Theis
NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 
2007-Willman, Heefner & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Drain Tile & Paving Project
In anticipation of bonding for the FY 08 CIP, the City Administrator Van Dee and the City Engineers have requested council’s authorization to proceed with design plans for the 2007-Willman, Heefner & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Drain Tile & Paving Project. 
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #07-152 authorizing city engineer, Hall & Hall Engineering’s Inc. to proceed with the design plans for the 2007-Willman, Heefner, & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Drain Tile and Paving Project, second by Darryl Bradley. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Tim Conklin, Tom Theis, Darryl Bradley, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 

2007-Northwest Sanitary Sewer Extension Project
In anticipation of bonding for the FY 08 CIP the City Administrator Van Dee and the City Engineers have requested council’s authorization to proceed with design plans for the 2007-Northwest Sanitary Sewer Extension Project. The City of Hiawatha has determined a sanitary sewer study is needed for the anticipation of the proposed annexation discussion with the City of Cedar Rapids (north of Tower Terrace Road and West of Logger Head Road).
Tom Theis presented RESOLUTION#07-153 designating engineer services for the 2007 Northwest Sanitary Sewer Project Design Study (related to the proposed annexation discussion with the City of Cedar Rapids-north of Tower Terrace & west of Logger Head Road), second by Darryl Bradley. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Tim Conklin, Darryl Bradley, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Tom Theis
NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 

Council Liaison Duties Policy
The City Council has determined a council liaison role/duties policy is necessary. The Council Liaison role/duties policy will be used as a guide for the role as a liaison when participating in a board or commission meeting on behalf of the City of Hiawatha. The role of a council member whom attends a board or commission meeting is to observe only, see how each board conducts business and gather information in the event a board member makes a recommendation to the council. The policy also spells out the term of office (1-year), its rotation and the powers and duties of the appointed council member. 
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #07-154 establishing council liaison roles/duties within the City of Hiawatha Boards and Commissions, second by Tim Conklin. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Tom Theis, Darryl Bradley, Tim Conklin, Dick Olson
NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 

2006 New City Hall Project
Project Engineer Gary Landhauser has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #7 for the 2006 City Hall Project in the amount of $423,415.00 to Knutson Construction Services for services provided such as project management, general conditions, testing, utilities, concrete and steel materials.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #07-155 approving Pay Estimate #7 2006 City Hall Project (#06-6146) in an amount of $423,415.00 to Knutson Construction Services, second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Darryl Bradley, Tim Conklin, Tom Theis, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None
Resolution adopted. 

Project Engineer Gary Landhauser has reviewed and recommends Change Order #2 for the 2006 City Hall Project in a decrease amount of $3,679.43 with Knutson Construction Services due to changes in the revised floor boxes, deduct of carpet to vinyl tile, installation of nosing, additional electrical boxes, conduit, and Sally Port janitor’s sink.
Darryl Bradley presented RESOLUTION#07-156 approving Change Order #2 for the 2006 City Hall Project with a decrease of $3,679.43, with a revised contact amount of $5,250,524.57, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Darryl Bradley, Tom Theis, Tim Conklin, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None 
Resolution adopted. 

Dick Olson moved to adjourn at 8:49 P.M., second by Tim Conklin. Motion carried. 

                                                                                                     ____________________________

                                                                                                      Thomas C. Patterson, Mayor

ATTEST: _________________________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk 
